PIPE & NORTH PIPE LAKES PROTECTION & REHABILITATION DISTRICT

SEPTEMBER, 2003 NEWSLETTER
This newsletter contains both educational and informational topics regarding the following subjects:

· Property vale and water clarity—more info

· Algae—what causes it

· Condition of our lakes

· Planning Grant update

· Website details

· Boat parade results

· Picnic results

· Future Lake Management District Meetings

PROPERTY VALUE AND WATER CLARITY— Someone much wiser that I once said “We do not own our land (or water), we borrow it from our children”. Therefore it is up to us to preserve what we have as best as we can for the use of future generations. Enlightened citizens and progressive regulatory policy are the key to protecting our valuable surface waters from further degradation. Education to the importance of sustaining and/or improving the quality of our lakes is critical and must occur if current detrimental practices affecting water quality are to be averted.

Recall in the June newsletter, I gave a brief summary of an article taken from the Minneapolis Star Tribune that related property value to water clarity. This article was based upon a study by researchers at Bemidji State University. I now have a copy of that complete report and a copy of another report on a similar study done in Maine.

The earliest study that used an analytical process to estimate the implicit price of water quality was done for artificial lakes in Wisconsin back in 1968. Since then there have been many similar studies completed on this subject in Maine, Michigan, Virginia, Vermont and now this latest one in Minnesota. All of these studies concluded in one way or another that water clarity does effect property value: if clarity increases, value increases; if clarity decreases, value decreases.

The Maine study investigated the sale of 543 properties from 1990 to 1994 located on 34 lakes. The objective of this study was to estimate the effect of water clarity on lakefront property prices. The threat to Maine’s lake-water quality (as with most other areas) is due mostly to nonpoint source pollution originating from excess runoff from development, etc. This degradation caused by human activity is known as cultural eutrophication.

The results of the Maine study show that water clarity significantly affects lake property prices. They found that an improvement of one meter in lake water clarity results in increased property prices ranging from $11 per front foot to $200 per front foot. Likewise, a degradation of one meter in water clarity can result in a loss of property value up to twice as much. These implicit prices, when aggregated for an entire lake, equate to millions of dollars either in improved or lower property value.

The June 2003 study by Bemidji State represents the latest of these studies and is the closest to home. The purpose of this study was to conduct research (similar to Maine) to determine if water quality of Minnesota lakes located in the Mississippi Headwaters Board region affects lakeshore property prices. This study included 1,205 residential property sales from 1996 to 2001 on 37 lakes. The results of this study indicated that property value increased an average of $45.37 per front foot (range from $423.58 to $1.08) for a one-meter increase in water clarity. Likewise, for a one-meter decrease in water clarity, property value decreased an average of $69.37 per front foot (range from $594.16 to $1.43). These results illustrate that millions of dollars in lakeshore property values on Minnesota’s lakes could be lost or gained upon a one-meter change in water clarity (on Leech Lake for example: a total loss of $131,049,117 or a total gain of $93,425,651).

The changes in lakeshore property prices for a one-meter change in water clarity varies from lake to lake. Price variations between lakes are due to different water clarity levels, lake size, and many other factors. Due to the nonlinear relationship between water clarity and property prices, the effect of a one-meter decline or improvement on lakes is not identical. The price effect for improved water clarity is always smaller than for a reduction in water clarity.

Clearly, for economic reasons alone—not to mention the ecological health and social benefits at stake—it is important to protect the water quality of all our lakes. As I said earlier, enlightened citizens through education is critical to protecting our valuable resource. I hope you are enlightened.

MORE EDUCATION—ALGAE—The following is taken from the Summer 2003 issue of “Lake Tide” published by University of Wisconsin; Stevens Point.

Have you heard of this adage? One pound of phosphorus can produce from 300 to 500 pounds of algae. It is much quoted in articles and during presentations when the “greening” of lakes is discussed. It means a pound of the nutrient phosphorus entering a lake from wastewater or stormwater runoff can promote the growth of up to 500 pounds of “pea soup” algae.

Core to the rationale is the “law of the minimum”, that is, the nutrient that is in the shortest supply in relation to a plant’s needs will control the growth of that plant. This law can be illustrated using a baking example: A pound cake takes a pound of flour, a pound of butter, a pound of sugar and four eggs. If you have ten pounds of flour, butter, and sugar, but only four eggs, you can only bake one pound cake. The eggs are the limiting factor to baking more.

The limiting factor for algae growth is the nutrient phosphorus. A 500 pound batch of wet algae requires 1 pound of phosphorus, 7 pounds of nitrogen and 40 pounds of carbon. Since there is usually more than adequate levels of nitrogen and carbon in lake water, for every pound of phosphorus added, another 500 pound batch of wet algae can be produced. Since 500 pounds is the theoretical maximum, the range of 300 to 500 pounds is typically used. In dry algae, the weight usually ranges 60 to 100 pounds.

All types of algae can experience periods of rapid growth known as “blooms”. In Wisconsin lakes, however, blooms of blue green algae, also know as cyanobacteria, draw the most notice. They form surface scum, are smelly, and occasionally produce toxins harmful to drinking livestock and pets.

NORTH PIPE & PIPE LAKE CONDITION—For all of you who live on North Pipe and for the many of you who came here to fish or just sightsee on a pontoon ride, you probably noticed that the clarity of the water decreased significantly this summer. Secchi disk measurements got down to 3 ½ to 4 feet. We did have at least three separate blue green algae blooms of the type noted above. These blooms lasted only for a few days and then disappeared. I recall only one such bloom last year and none other since the 10 years I have been here. Average Secchi disk measurements for July and August for the years 1999 – 2003 inclusive are 8 ft, 6 ft, 5ft, 8 ft and 3.8 ft.

I did not notice any algae blooms this year on Pipe Lake although I was not there every day. Did anyone experience such a bloom? However, the average July/August Secchi disk measurement has been decreasing as the following measurements for 1999 – 2003 inclusive indicate: 17 ft, 14 ft, 14 ft, 14 ft and 12.3 ft.

What is causing these algae blooms and decreased Secchi readings? Where is the phosphorus coming from and what can be done about it? These are good questions; and right now, we do not have adequate answers. That is why we are still collecting data and information under our Phase 2 Planning Grant. Hopefully by mid-year 2004 we will be able to provide some answers and some reasonable explanations.

PLANNING GRANT UPDATE—So far this year we have been collecting a lot of data which will hopefully lead to answers to the above questions and help formulate a lake management plan. Until the rains quit, we were able to collect phosphorus samples from 14 inlets to our lakes for 5 different rain events. We also measured the actual water flow of 16 inlets and the one outlet. Did you do the math? That amounts to 70 different samples and 85 different measurements. We have been taking Secchi measurements about every two weeks since mid April. Additionally, once each month since May (we have October yet to go) we have been taking phosphorus samples from the surface and the bottom of both lakes and surface Chlorophyll samples. In addition, each month for both lakes, we collect water samples for color analysis. Do the math again; that amounts to 40 different samples.

We are not done yet as we measure water temperature and dissolved oxygen once a month in both lakes from the surface to the bottom in about 3-10 foot increments. In addition, an aquatic plant survey has been completed, water conductivity was measured around the complete shoreline of both lakes and the lakefront of each and every parcel of land around the lake was documented by digital camera. And we are still not done as we have more samples to collect and data to take. Hope we get more rain so we can sample the streams one more time.

WEBSITE—Did you know that we have a website? Yes we do thanks to the efforts of Larry Bresina. Check us out at http://home.att.net/~pipelakes/. Although this site is still under development, you will find a bunch of information. On the home page we even have pictures from this year’s picnic (are you in them). Click on Newsletters for the last two newsletters and meeting minutes from our spring meetings. Under Calendar you will find meeting and other significant dates. You can read a detailed description of our 2003 Planning Grant under Current Projects. There is a listing of all the Volunteers that have helped with our events and projects. One thing that surprised me here was the total number of volunteers that are putting forth effort to ensure the success of these events and projects. Would you have guessed that about 46 different people are involved in 74 different tasks for 7 key functions? WOW! Why don’t you become a Pipe Lake Volunteer! Just say YES when we ask.

Then there is the Bulletin Board, which is undeveloped at this time. But, if you are looking to buy something or sell something, it can be listed here. Then there are the names and telephone numbers of all your District Commissioners and Water Quality Committee members under Organization. And finally, do you want to know what is going on in the Township? Check out meeting minutes and other information (future) under Township.

If you cannot attend all the meetings or you want to keep up-to-date on what is going on, this website should prove to be an excellent resource.

BOAT PARADE—What a beautiful 4th of July weekend and another wonderful boat parade. Participants were down a little but enthusiasm was not lacking and the many spectators along the shore enjoyed the parade. First place prize of $25 in the pontoon category was awarded to Dick Braun’s cabin. However Dick wants it known that he had nothing to do with the winning entry and all the credit should go to Joellen Price and Theresa Braun and “other” helpers. Second prize of $20 was awarded to Jim & Bev Dusso’s cabin. The Joel Anderson cabin won third place of $15. In the “Other Craft” category there were only three entrants; see how easy it is to make money. The first prize of $25 went to Jim McCarthy’s cabin; second prize of $20 went to Don & Mary Liepold’s cabin and $15 was awarded to Keith Johnson’s cabin.

PICNIC—This year’s picnic was attended by about 170 people compared to about 250 last year. I believe the attendance was down for two primary reasons: the unsure status until Joan Mears stepped forward to accept responsibility for chairing this event (we cannot reach 100% of the people on short notice); and the very hot, steamy weather. We still managed to consume about 432 pieces of chicken, 60 pounds of potato salad, 5 gallons of cole slaw, 40 hot dogs, 200 cans of pop (or soda if you prefer) and 16 gal of beer. Total cost of this event was $1065; however $249 in donations was received which reduced our net cost to $816. This works out to a total cost of $6.27 or a net cost of $4.80 per person. This compares to a total cost of $1115 for last year for a total of $4.64 per person. Our total cost was down this year but cost per person was up because of the significantly lower attendance.

We passed out a survey at this picnic (one per family) to get some feedback on the desirability of future picnics and how they should be funded. We received responses from 32 families with the following results:

Hold picnic next year funded by Association dollars (money still available from transferring lake association funds)—29 YES & 3 NO


Should we continue with picnic after 2004—32 YES and 0 NO


How should picnics after 2004 be funded?



Lake Management District tax dollars—13 YES



Fixed charge per person—12 YES



Both—3 YES



Either—3 YES



Donations—5 YES



Fund Raiser—1 YES

There were 22 people who said that they would help with various tasks next year and another 3-5 who indicated that they would take some organizational responsibility.

This will be an item of discussion at the next Board of Commissioners meeting. If you have any comments, suggestions, etc on this subject, please contact one of your commissioners. It will also be discussed at the annual meeting next year and acted upon by those present.

LAKE MANAGEMENT DISTRICT MEETINGS—This is a reminder that Commissioner Board meetings are scheduled for the first Friday of the second month of each quarter (i.e.: February, May, August & November) at 3:00 p.m. Our next meeting is scheduled for November 7, 2003 at 2242 24th Street; location of February meeting will be announced or contact one of your commissioners. These meetings are open to anyone in the District.

Commissioners of your Lake District are:

Dick Hollar, President—822-5317

Dick Braun, Secretary—822-2582

Carol Vantine, Treasurer—822 4200

John Standing, Commissioner—822-5498

Doug Rouzer, Commissioner—822-3288

